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MINUTES OF THE EAST FIFE SPORTS COUNCIL

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

20th September 2022 at 7pm
  Duffus Park Bowling Club, Carslogie Rd, Cupar
Attendance Present: 
Martin Turnbull – Chair

Rona McCraw – Honorary President
Hilary Lumsden – Secretary/Treasurer 
Robert Winter – Duffus Park Bowling Club

Elspeth Wallace – Fife AC

Margaret Kennedy – Councillor
Ellis Jaffray – Step Rock Swimming Club

Grant Gifford – Freuchie Bowling Club

Fiona MacKay – Freuchie Bowling Club
Robbie Nellies – Falkland Cricket Club (by Zoom)

Malcom MacTavish – Recreational Running

Stephen Benwell – Duffus Park Tennis Club

Sandy Pearson – St Andrews Table Tennis

Jon Graham – Auchtermuchty Bowling Club / Karate Club

Cameron Page – Falkland Bowling Club

Martin Turnbull welcomed everybody. 

1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies were lodged from Gary Grieve (SCS), Sharon Hedley (Step Rock SC), Paul Perg (Tayport WFC), Evelyn Hardie (Wormit Boating C), Ann Duncan (Guardbridge BC), Laura Ennor (Crail RC), Bill Gillan (Get Fit F), Brenda Morrison (Lundin BC), Martin Ball (Lundin LGC), Kevin Williamson (NEFBA), Gilbert Valentine (WormitPSSFG), John Drysdale (StA&ENGFC), Jackie McQueen (St A CurlingC), Claire Wood (LLLGC), Jack Sinclair (HoweFRFC), Jamie Moffatt (Active Fife), Marianne Scott (Scottish Cycling), Bill Rollo (Forret CurlingC), John Vaughan (Olympiad).
2. Minutes from Previous AGM held on 14th Sept 2021
Approved. Proposer, R McCraw; Seconder, S Benwell.
3. Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.
4. Annual Report by Chair
Attached as Appendix 1. Approved. Proposer, E Jaffray; Seconder, R Winter.
5. Annual Report by Secretary / Treasurer
Attached as Appendix 2. Approved. Proposer, E Wallace; Seconder, 
R McCraw.

6. Presentation and Approval of Accounts
Approved. Proposer, E Wallace; Seconder, R McCraw.
7. Proposed Changes to Constitution


Approved. Proposer, J Graham; Seconder, M MacTavish.

8. Appointment of an Independent Accounts Examiner
The Chair recommended that Henderson Black remain as the accountants for EFSC. Approved. Proposer, R McCraw; Seconder, S Benwell.
9. Affiliation Fees 2023/24
It was agreed that affiliation fees would remain at £15.  
The number of affiliated clubs for the current year is recorded as 79.

10. Election of Executive Committee
The Chair asked for new members to step forward to represent the Executive Committee. 
Robert Winter was proposed as the new Vice Chair by R McCraw and seconded by E Jaffray. 
E Jaffray was proposed by R McCraw and seconded by E Wallace.

The Chair thanked Charlotte Williamson and Anna Hedley for the time served as members of the Executive Committee (see also attached reports), as they step down.

Cllr Kennedy commented on elected member representation and that there may be two Councillors this year, to be confirmed by Elizabeth Mair, Committee Officer, Fife Council.
All other existing members of the Executive Committee will continue in place.

11. Any Other Business
There was no other business.
12. Date of Next Meeting
The date of the next AGM is tbc.  
Close of Formal AGM.
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Annual Report by Secretary/Treasurer 2021-2022
East Fife Sports Council

Chair’s Report AGM 2022

Good evening everyone and many thanks for taking the time to attend our 2022 AGM.

Before I reflect on the year past, I’d just like to remind members of the multi-faceted role East Fife Sports Council undertakes on behalf of our 79 member clubs. I am sure there are times when our member clubs are hosting their own meetings, or during social gatherings when individuals, quite rightly ask,      

“What does our local Sports Council do and is there any value in our club continuing to be a member.”

First and foremost, and especially during the last couple of very challenging years, the Sports Council continues to promote, and works hard to maintain, sporting and physical activity opportunities within our local community. Through our partnership with the Fife Sports and Leisure Trust and Fife Council we strive to ensure that the voice and opinions of our various clubs are heard and understood.
Although we are understandably an apolitical organisation we have frequently met and liaised with councillors from all political parties in our local area to air grievances and be advised of next steps. This has been particularly relevant during the ongoing saga of reduced opening hours faced, since 2019 and pre-covid, by both East Sands and Cupar Leisure Centres.

Through the incredible work of our secretary, Hilary, we are also in constant dialogue with Scottish ClubSport, the umbrella organisation representing local Sports Councils and ClubSport networks across Scotland, as well as National Governing Bodies, Sport Scotland and The Observatory for Sport in Scotland to voice your concerns about dwindling volunteer numbers, problems with transport costs, difficulties with training and re-accreditation and ensuring equality of access to sporting facilities in rural areas such as East Fife.

The Sports Council continues to publicise our Club Development Grant scheme giving clubs an opportunity to apply for funds of up to £500 per 12-month period and recently, with the additional financial backing of a local charity, we have publicised the new Community Development grant of up to £2000.

The Sports Council also continues to arrange Child Wellbeing and Protection in Sport and First Aid courses for our member clubs.

For a variety of very valid reasons our initial plan for setting up a Young Persons Panel didn’t quite work out as we had envisaged, but we have recently been working closely with our colleagues in Active Schools and Ross Taylor, Community Sports Hubs Officer, to devise a new strategy to get young people more intrinsically involved with the Sports Council.

On another highly positive note, Hilary has worked tirelessly during the year to set up the Fife School Aquatic Group project, which has been extremely successful, and she has also put in motion a funding application for a further project linking with the Scottish Government’s ‘Investing in Communities Fund’

As you may recall we managed to return to an in-person quiz in November with East Fife Triathlon’s ‘PAUL’ team winning by a close margin from Disability Sport Fife. We also hosted, for the first time in a few years, a very well attended and by all accounts, a highly enjoyable and successful Awards Ceremony at the Corn Exchange in Cupar. 

The Sports Council Executive Committee are acutely aware of the potential hardships individuals and clubs are likely to face with the ‘Cost of Living Crisis’, especially as we are still in the early stages of recovering from the detrimental effects of Covid 19. We will do our utmost to continue to liaise with all relevant partners and agencies and keep our clubs and your members informed of best advice and practice to help ensure participation levels are maintained and protected.

To end on a positive note, four members of the committee were recently able to attend the Scottish ClubSport Conference, AGM and Awards Ceremony at Stirling University. It was a very pleasant surprise to be informed at the evening dinner that East Fife Sports Council had been chosen as Sports Council of the Year 2022. This award is testament to the supportive and forward-thinking work of the Committee but in particular, to the outstanding work undertaken during the last 12 months by our local association secretary, Hilary. 

Thank you, Hilary, and everyone on our committee.

Martin Turnbull

Chair

Appendix 2
Secretary/Treasurer’s Report 2021-22
The AGM period for review from April 2021 to March 2022 for the East Fife Sports Council saw a second easing of covid restrictions and continuing challenges for our members, but strong resilience in getting back to activities. I will highlight the significant issues and events that took place. 

The start of this year saw strong support from our members and affiliations bounced back after we paused fees the previous year. Fife Sport Recognition Awards 2020 celebrated 31 individuals from East Fife who were recognised for work in their community during lockdown. Certificates were awarded at a small ceremony at Duffus Park Bowling Club and a virtual campaign ran through June featuring stories about the winners.

From April to June there were a number of webinars as restrictions eased, plus a hustings with the 5 political parties with the Observatory for Sport in Scotland (OSS), and a discussion on leisure facilities by Community Leisure UK. Scottish Disability Sport ran an excellent workshop on inclusion as did Disability Sport Fife on Autism. OSS also hosted an interesting webinar with the Royal College of Physicians Edinburgh on the Role of Community Leisure in Public Health.

EFSC is part of Fife Council’s Physical Activity & Sport Strategy 2022-25 Leadership Group, and Physical Activity & Sport Strategy Delivery Group, which met in January ahead of the strategy launch on 28 February. This group is accountable for the overall leadership and governance of the strategy, and to deliver the vision of ‘an Active Fife where everyone has opportunities to be more active, with better health & wellbeing.’ An Active Fife Partner Summit was held in February, and the leadership group is due to meet again soon, when we hope to hear more on the delivery and funding of the strategy.

EFSC met with FSLT and local Councillors/NE Fife Area Committee through the year about the continued cuts to opening hours, primarily pool access at Cupar Sports Centre and East Sands Sports Centre. Research on opening hours across Fife, and the comparative number of pools that have community access, demonstrate just how little access the people of East Fife have. In some areas this amounts to 3 times more availability than in East Fife; the distance between pools is normally well under 10 miles, whereas in parts of East Fife this distance can be over 20 miles. EFSC continues to ask for parity in access to community facilities no matter population/use otherwise it disadvantages rural areas. Councillors Kennedy and Liston put forward a Motion to Fife Council supporting this call, which was passed on 10 March, 2022. We continue these conversations and have made positive steps forward with Fife Sports and Leisure Trust, particularly with partnership working.

In October we joined Fife School Aquatic Group in partnership with Bell Baxter HS, Active Schools, FSLT and Cupar & District Swimming Club, to run a pilot to introduce and qualify pupils (16yo+) in swim teaching and lifeguarding. It aimed to deliver increased employability and provision of the Learn to Swim program locally, while also supporting Cupar Sports Centre. Funding of £13,500 from Inspiring Scotland/Scottish Government saw the pilot not only succeed but evolve some excellent targeted work. The project won the Sustainability Award at the EFSC Awards Ceremony and we look forward greatly to continuing this project. Thank you to Emma Walker and Grant for their commitment to the project and securing facility access.

Rona, Martin and I attended the Scottish ClubSport Members Conference in Stirling in September, which focussed on Recovery: the importance of community and club sport. There were great celebrations when Rona received the prestigious Services to Sport award for her commitment to sport over the years. I would like to echo this and thank Rona again for her continued advice and support. In January I was delighted to speak on behalf of EFSC at the SCS Member Check-In alongside Glasgow ClubSport about the adaptations, challenges and opportunities in 2022. 

In November, we met with ClubSport Borders, which umbrellas the 4 sports councils, and takes part in decision-making including planning the PE provision for the new high school in Galashiels. Martin and I then prepared a SWOT analysis to look at the challenges our area faces and what our priorities should be and this will inform our decision-making. We also met with Rev Giles Dove from St Leonards School to discuss his vision for a Centre for Sport & Wellbeing for Young People in St Andrews, and with Fergus Knight, Assistant Director of Saints Sport at St Andrews University to discuss working more closely together, which we plan to do.
CWPS training was held by Zoom in June, September and December, qualifying another 44 members; also 7 members took Active Fife’s CWPO course on 2 December. We worked with Fife Council’s Trading Standards team who partnered with NatWest to run a Scams Awareness session for members. And in November we were delighted to get clubs back together in person for our quiz night at Duffus Park Bowling Club, with quizmaster Dave Jackman. It was a historical night with long-reigning champs Disability Sport Fife narrowly beaten by a jubilous East Fife Triathlon. 

The first live Awards Ceremony in 3 years was held on 30 March, with a community focus. We welcomed 130 members and guests and after a delicious buffet from Sunshine Kitchen our excellent MC’s Philip Mould and Khayri Azzam shared the inspiring stories of our nominees. Martin’s welcome speech focused minds to sport in our area, the Provost introduced Owen Miller and Derek Rae’s video about their Paralympic successes, Jamie Moffatt gave a strong message on community sport and Cllr Kennedy sent us home with a warm thank you. Rick Booth, Lewis Sharp and Rennie Ritchie all kindly donated time and Rick his photographs, which East Fife Press featured and which we also ran on Facebook with summaries about all nominees.

We were delighted to launch a new Community Development Grant this year with Active Fife and supported by Changing Ideas, for members planning community work supporting inclusion. It was also great to work so closely with Active Schools and the three Community Sports Hubs as they carefully handled strict restrictions to deliver a new vision for hubs in NE Fife, a nationally recognised Youth Hub at Tayport’s Larick Centre and, with FSLT, a family event at Waterstone Crook plus targeted holiday clubs in each school catchment. We also planned a new exciting Young People’s Panel, which will launch shortly.

I am ever grateful to the Executive Committee for everything you do to help the sports council deliver for its members – that’s why we are Sports Council of the Year 2022. To Martin, your insight, consideration and support are greatly appreciated. Jamie, I look forward to progressing our exciting work with Active Fife. Grant, we’re climbing mountains, onwards and upwards. Hayley and Teagan at BBHS, Stuart and then Ross at Waid, Madison at Madras and Hubs officer Ross, thank you for all of your time and dedication, it’s inspiring. I would like to thank Charlotte Williamson and Anna Hedley for their help with the Young People’s Panel as they step down. I look forward to the new year, here’s to making East Fife the best place for sport.

Treasurer’s Report

Attached to the email is a copy of the Sports Council Accounts Report for the period April 2021 to March 2022 inclusive; independently examined by the appointed Accountants, Henderson Black & Co. The accounts have been signed off by the accountants as in order.

This past financial year has seen more of a return to the norm, with income and expenditure increasing back to more normal levels. We achieved a surplus of £2596. There are points that you should be aware of to explain the presented figures as follows: 

Income
This year, income significantly increased, as EFSC acted as treasurer for the external grant funding gained by Fife School Aquatics Group - £13342 was ringfenced. This left EFSC income at £17727, which is more than the last financial year but slightly less than pre-covid years. Fife Council grant was increased and Membership bounced back to normal, but we reduced the amount of Sponsorship due to the changes made to the 2022 awards categories.

Expenditure

This has bounced back this year but we need to split into two amounts: the ringfenced swim project costs at £13074 and EFSC costs at £15399. The swim project will carry £268 to the next financial year. EFSC Club costs are an advertising board as sponsorship of Duffus Park Bowling Club. Bookkeeping is increased because work levels went back to normal, we were able to run events and the Executive Committee increased the remuneration rate. Events & Awards are back to normal, this reflects just under half of the Awards cost this year – around £3500. Subs are back to normal as computer costs are included in Computer Services – Zoom, Microsoft and hosting. Sundries are meeting costs and gifts.

Grants expenditure for the period was less than the previous financial year, but is more than pre-covid years. Grants were awarded to:

C-19 Emergency

Pittenweem Tennis Club £500

Fife Cycle Speedway £500


TOTAL £1000
Development Funding

Pittenweem Tennis Club £500

Tayport Walking Football £254 + £92.10

Scotscraig Bowling Club £500

Lundin Bowling Club £500

Duffus Park Bowling Club £500

Elie & Earlsferry Sailing Club £500

TOTAL £2846
If you have any questions please do not hesitate to ask.

Thank you.

Hilary Lumsden 


